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INTRODUCTION

Dear Reader,

This report will cover what we consider an exciting and successful semester,
despite some setbacks along the way. We have tried to improve the
Association by creating business cards, a new website, a new banner, and
negotiating a new merchandise deal and partnership opportunity. On the
other hand, we have also attempted to spread and increase the UCM spirit
around the College. This we have done by encouraging and supporting both
existing and new committees, creating a Common Room calendar, being
more visible on Facebook and hosting several Universalis events. The
Christmas Week being an important part of this.

This semester saw an important change within the Universalis board
structure; namely a switch from seven to six board members with detailed
job descriptions. There is no longer a PR Officer, instead the PR Officer’s
tasks are divided over the three Executives and the President. The past
semester could be seen as a trial run for this new structure, and all current
Board members agree it has been a successful run. As a result the
Association will henceforth consist of 6 Board members.

| believe we can look back on a semester of progress, but also a semester of
good friends, loud laughs and even louder karaoke singing. In our endeavors
we have always kept in mind that we are students working for students and
through students and this, we believe, has been the key to working for such
an Association as Universalis. Most of us will continue as Board members in
the Spring semester, and | am confident that in the upcoming semester the
nights will be longer, the SOcent beers will flow quicker and the UCM spirit will
go higher. And maybe, maybe we will be able to take home that beloved
inter-UC trophy.

On behalf of the UCMSA Universalis Board Fall 2014,

Emilie Frijns
President UCMSA Universalis 2014-2015

Maastricht, February 14" 2015
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TIMELINE

AUGUST
A Intro days
A Mentor Programme
A 1 Committee Fair

SEPTEMBER
A Founding of the Bookclub

A Beginning of Period Drinks

A Launch of the online
Studystore Bookshop

A Boardweekend

OCTOBER
A Charity Culture Night
A Beginning of Period Drinks
A Ordered Business Cards
A The Bell Launch Issue #1

NOVEMBER

A Academic Council Master
Week
A November Notes Lecture
Series
Dutch Ambassador to Turkey
11/11
Liberal Arts Education Lecture

DECEMBER

A Universalis Christmas Week

Gecco: Christmas Socks

Music: Christmas Karaoke

Arts and Photo: Christmas
Ornaments

The Bell: Christmas Tales

Budget General Assembly
16/09

First time using the UM Sport
facilities as a UCM team
Midterm Recovery Drinks

Round Table: Life in Kabul
Soundtrack of a Nation Lecture
Round Table: Humanitarian Aid
NATO Guest Lecture

A Launch of Cinema Friday

Gastronomy: Gingerbread
Houses

EXCO: Christmas Market
Excursion

Party: Slumber Party

Christmas Soiree
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JANUARY

Official launch party of the new UCM merchandise and the Universalis
website

AC Criminal Minds Lecture Series

Anne Lycia graduates; Emma Bergmans joins the board as Social
Executive; Lucia van der Meulen becomes the new Secretary

GA 19/01

Gallery Project

Intro Days

UCM Fall graduation

Harm Hospers leaves as Dean of UCM

A
A
A
A
A
A
A
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PRESIDENT

(Emilie Frijns)

| was elected to become President of UCMSA Universalis after having spent a
semester as Secretary. This took some getting used to; suddenly | was the
one in charge and had to give out orders. In addition, | had a brand new
board to work with and to get to know. This turned out to be a blessing in
disguise however because my board was hard-working, helpful and honest.
Especially this last attribute was important as we navigated through our lives
and our new positions and responsibilities together.

We began as a Board in July of the Spring 2014 semester after we
were approved at the last GA of the year. At this time it was important for
me as a general board member to get to know my board members, and as a
President to build trust and learn about each person’s preferences, qualities,
motivations, etc. We did some extensive board bonding in July as we worked
together with the old board in completing the last tasks of the year. | must
commend the old Board for some of their transitioning work, | felt like they did
a great job at introducing us to Board work. However, my motto is and
always will be that the only way you can truly learn is by doing, and so it went
for Board work as well.

Our first challenge of the year was intro days, for which our freshmen
executive Lucia was responsible. My job during this time was to run the
mentor programme together with the secretary of the Academic Council (AC)
Laura. The mentor programme was quite a difficult task because last year
the Board decided mentees should be able to sign up for the mentorship
programme before the start of the year, which required a lot of coordination
and a lot of e-mailing from my side because people were on holidays, were
not replying or even receiving my e-mails, etc. Once everyone was in
Maastricht, this task got a little easier but the quality of mentoring differed
immensely between the different mentor groups. Some mentor groups met
up once every two weeks, others never met up at all, even if we set
mandatory meet-up days. In order to improve the mentorship programme
for next year, we decided to have mentor-mentee drinks at the end of period
1 to receive some verbal feedback. This turned out to be a nice event with
many mentee and mentors mingling, and as a result we decided that it would
be a good idea to organize these drinks at the start of the semester next
year, so that mentors and mentees can meet up and at least know who is
who. This will also provide them with an incentive to have at least one meet-
up. That being said, we did receive quite some positive feedback and many
people said it was definitely worth it; they felt more secure and had an easier
adjustment period as a result.

During the intro days | also had to prepare and present a presentation
on Student Life for the Freshmen and | supported Lucia in her planning. | felt
that because we had done some extensive bonding we could rely on each
other and divide tasks so that the workload was easier for everyone.
Communication was great and although the intro days were quite stressful, |
was proud to see my Board present itself so well. Unfortunately the AC was
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not present however which made our work a lot harder and also meant that
the students did not know who or what the AC was, which made it more
difficult for them later on in the year to implement their ideas. All in all
however | would say the intro days were a success; everyone | spoke to
enjoyed his or her time and | felt we were able to help out where possible.

September is when the real work started. We had a proposal for a new
committee, which we accepted. We also had our first Beginning of Period
Drinks as the new Board at John Mullins. This was a lot of fun and there were
a lot of people. However, we did feel that John Mullins was lacking so we
immediately started discussing other partnership possibilities. Eventually,
thanks to Janine’s help, we settled for Café Forum.

September is also the month our online Studystore webshop was
launched, which was done with mixed feelings and reviews. We appreciated
not having to do the book sales ourselves any more, but were missing the
contact with the students. We appreciated not having the financial troubles
we suffered from last year, but also got quite some complaints from students
about the web shop. We had to fight really hard for it to be in English and
until this day, we still find it too user-unfriendly. We have had some talks with
the Studystore about this but they have not been very helpful thus far.
Promoting the webshop and improving communication with the Studystore
will be a project for our treasurer and secretary for the Spring 2015
Semester.

We went on Board Weekend the second week in September, a week
and a half before our Budget General Assembly. This weekend we spend
going through Semester Plans, planning the budget, deciding on long-term
goals for ourselves and the Association and getting to know each other. On
this weekend we planned our ideal Fall semester and allocated all of our
budget, which took all of Saturday. We also did some brainstorming as to
alternative events we might want to organise throughout the year, of which
the gala was one of the options.

During the Budget General Assembly on September 19" each Board
member presented what their long-term visions were for the Association and
what we had been working on thus far. Our Treasurer Lian also presented
the Budget. There were not many questions and there was not a lot of
discussion so it was a rather quick assembly. Reflecting on this, we decided
that we will have the treasurer of each Committee present their own budget
and their own motivations behind this budget next time. This way we will
have a larger audience and the assembly will be more entertaining for all
involved.

We began our partnership with the UM sports facilities in September,
and although the turn-out was great at the start, this dwindled severely



